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Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 25 July 2011

in the Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors: Julie Penwright (Acting Chair), Vivienne Griffiths, Lynne Sproull, 

Anne Short

Youth Representatives: None Present

Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston, Cllr Craig Fraser
Northern Constabulary Not present

Public: Diane Braun, Gail Rose, Gabriele Pearson
Community Council Secretary: Estelle Ellwood

Item
Details
Action

1
Chair's Welcome 

Julie acted as Chair in Ronald’s absence and welcomed the Councillors and members of the public to the meeting. 

Julie noted that John Wood had resigned from the Council since the last meeting. On behalf of the Councillors, she recorded thanks to John for all his hard work as a Councillor over the last couple of years.

Apologies were received from Ronald Young, Helen Elliott and PC Wiliiams.




2
Approval of previous minutes

Proposed: Anne Short                Seconded: Vivienne Griffiths



3
Youth Issues




3.1
“Dig Your Heart Out”
Anne said that there had been difficulties trying to arrange for the Youngsters to help older folk by working in their gardens. She suggested that the Youngsters could tidy the flowerbeds at Forsyth House instead. The Councillors approved this decision so Anne will speak to Wanda about it.


AS

4
Police Report

PC Williams was on holiday and had not submitted a report for the meeting.

David advised that Chief Inspector Mike Coates has moved to another role and been replaced by Chief Inspector Gus MacDonald. 


5


Matters arising from previous meeting


5.1
5. Inner Moray Firth Local Development Plan 

Lynne emailed feedback to Tim Stott as agreed at the end of the last meeting.




5.2
6.3 Lights in Victoria Park
Vivienne advised that she has not been able to look at the lights since the last meeting.




5.3
6.4. Streetlights in Cromarty – Reduction in Provision
Ronald and Craig will carry out a survey to identify which lights can be turned off when the nights are darker.


RY/CF





5.4
6.5 Car Sharing

Julie has put up a poster in the Post Office to promote the car-sharing scheme. She has also worked with Kristina to add this to the "Classified" section of Cromarty Live by including a drop-down box for "lift offered" and "lift wanted". Garve Scott Lodge has offered to meet with Julie and Kristina to design a more purpose designed module for the Cromarty Live page which will be easier to operate and promote. She advised that there has been no interest shown to date, but that could be due to the school holidays.




5.5
6.5 Play Equipment

Julie submitted an application to the Black Isle Discretionary Fund for the remaining £500 required for the play equipment in the park. She has been advised that this application has been approved. Julie said the bark has been laid and the swings should be fitted in both parks this week.




5.6
6.7 Beach Clean

Vivienne submitted an application to the Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund to recover the cost of £312 for the beach clean. She has been advised that this has been approved.




5.7
6.10 Cromarty Lunch Club

Vivienne and Anne have been advised that the application for funding from the Common Good to help run the lunch club has been approved and the application for funding from the Black Isle Discretionary budget will be considered on 1 August at their next meeting. The monies will be paid to the Community Council and Kenny MacFarlane will submit his invoices every month for reimbursement.




5.8
6.11 The Links

As Ronald has been working away, he has not provided the details of the boat owners to Craig to pass on to Mr Nightingale. The site is still untidy. This matter will be discussed at the next meeting when Mr Nightingale is present.

(Estelle contacted  Mr Nightingale and arranged for the August meeting to be brought forward to 22 August so that Mr Nightingale can attend )




5.9
6.12 Toilets on the Links

The toilets are still in an unacceptable state, and provide a poor image of Cromarty to visitors. Craig has been trying to sort this out with Freida McKenzie. He advised that a new street sign has been ordered as requested. The gents’ door has been fixed, but there are no security locks on the cubical doors. The door to the ladies is still broken and one of the cubicles is blocked. The paint has been ordered and painting should be completed this week. He will chase this up.


CF

5.10
9 Sign Posting in Cromarty

Ronald has not been able to carry out the audit of street signs since the last meeting.


RY

5.11
Events in Victoria Park

Moray Firth Black Isle Cycle Race 23 –24 July

Vivienne advised that this event went well and that the organisers were very pleased with the venue and the facilities and support provided at the Victoria Hall.

Scottish Caravan Club – one weekend in August

Vivienne advised that there are still concerns about this event, particularly about potential damage to the football pitch and the park if the weather is bad. It would not be practical to take the booking and then cancel on the day if the park was very wet. There are also concerns about the water supply required for caravans and removal of effluence from caravans. Vivienne will speak to Ian Goode again before accepting the booking for the Victoria Hall.


VG





5.12
15.5 Scottish Beach Award Guide

Craig has contacted Joanna Peebles at Scottish Water to ask for an update on the water sampling in the Cromarty Firth as this has to meet certain standards before a beach can be included in the Guide. He has no received a response to date.




5.13
17.1 Zoulla Spirou

Ronald has not responded to this correspondence due to his absence Julie will respond on his behalf.


JP

5.14
Visitor from Switzerland

Estelle replied to the letter and apologised for his poor experiences when visiting Cromarty last month. He has thanked her for her reply.




5.15
18.1 Daffodil Field

Anne has written to Major Phipps to advise him that the field is very overgrown. She has not received a response to date.




5.16
Flower Beds By Forsyth House

This has not been flagged up to the Service Point BUT the beds may be tidied by the Youngsters - see item 3.1.




5.17
18.3 Caravan on Braehead

The caravan has been moved further along Braehead towards the lighthouse. Anne will pursue this matter.


AS

5.18
18.5 Jackie Alston

Estelle has written to thank Doris McCann as requested.




5.19
18.6 Wanda Mackay

Estelle has written to congratulate Wanda as requested.




6
Common Good Funding

David advised that Di Agnew has a new Manager, William Gilfinnon. His top priority will be to sort out all the issues concerning the Common Good Funding. He will need to look at the capital funds and the potential annual income on the funds, especially when the  £185k for the sale of the strip of land on the edge of the Victoria Park has gone into the Common Good.   It was agreed that this item should be retained on the Agenda, to allow David to provide an update.




7
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee

There is no information available yet about funding available, from the Highland Council or from the Scottish Government, for running events to celebrate the Diamond Jubilee.

It was agreed that as a starting point, Estelle would put up a poster in the Post Office/ on Cromarty Live to see if there is any interest in running events to celebrate the occasion in Cromarty, possibly after the school holidays.

Item to be retained on the Agenda.


EE

8
Gaelic Chapel

 (Item to be retained on the agenda.)

Craig advised that he is progressing with the setting up of the Trust. This will also need to apply for charitable status to enable it to apply for additional funding from other sources.




9
Community Councillors’ Portfolios - Updates

This item will be retained on the Agenda to provide an opportunity for Councillors to give an update on their portfolio items. 

As John Wood has resigned from the Council, the Councillors discussed his portfolio items and reallocated them as follows:-

Environmental Issues - 

As Vanessa is listed in the support role, she will assume the lead role BUT Anne will take on the issues relating to the boats etc on The Links

Community Land Ownership – John was in the support role to Vanessa, he will not be replaced

Community Energy Scheme

As Helen is listed in the support role, she will assume the lead role

Green Space for Allotments

This item will be removed from the list, as there is a separate organisation (Cromarty Allotments & Gardens Society – CAGS) to deal with this. Estelle will ask Jane Clunas to feedback to the Council anything of relevance.

Improvement to Road Surfaces

As Anne is listed in the support role, she will assume the lead role

Estelle will update the master list and email to Councillors


EE

EE

10 
Victoria Hall

Vivienne read through her Victoria Hall Report. Please see Appendix A.

Item 5 – Proposal for Tennis Club – see Agenda Item 11 Dr Forth’s Bequest.

Item 6

The Councillors agreed that the Council would submit a planning application to the Highland Council for the art murals to be hung on the outside of the Hall. Lynne will work with Vivienne on the application.

It was also agreed that Vivienne would submit an application to the Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund to cover the costs of the planning application.


LS/VG

11

11.1

11.2
Dr Forth’s Bequest

Snow Plough/ Tractor

Anne thinks the tractor is currently in Dingwall, ready to go to the Black Isle Show at the beginning of August. It will then be brought to Cromarty. Ronald is planning some publicity for its arrival in Cromarty. 

Tennis Courts - Please see Appendix B.
Vivienne said that the Community Council has an obligation to ensure that the Bequest is spent for the benefit of the Community, it was agreed at the public meeting in February that money should be spent on tennis courts. The Community Council cannot manage this project so the proposal suggests that a club should be set up to manage this project on behalf of the Community Council.

Vivienne issued copies of the Victoria Hall Management Committee’s “Proposal to Form a New Cromarty Badminton & Tennis Club based at Victoria Hall/ Park”. 

The public still needs to agree on the location for the courts and a committee needs to be formed and constituted to manage the project.

Just prior to the meeting, Estelle was handed a letter by Lindy Cameron.

Lindy has written to say that she feels a further public consultation meeting is required to get interested people together to discuss and agree the way forward. She has offered to organise this meeting which will look at the proposal document and take on board any other suggestions from the public. She would then feed back to the Council

The Councillors were happy for Lindy to progress this and Vivienne said the VHMC would be happy for her to organise this public meeting. Julie will advise Lindy accordingly.


JP





11.3
Play Equipment (Also See item 5.5.)

Julie said that a number of Mums had asked for additional seating in the park.

It was agreed to discuss that these could be provided from the Cromarty Trust Fund, Vivienne will contact Mr Nightingale accordingly.


VG

12

12.1

12.2

12.3


Treasurer’s  Report 

Period:  27 June to 25 July 2011

Income

Guide book & Dialect book sales 


    £187.00

Annual administration grant 



    £935.30

Total income:




             £1,122.30

Expenditure:

Secretarial expenses: July 
                 

     £50.00

Stationery & postage




     £15.78

Total expenditure:
           
                

     £65.78

Accounts Receivable:               


     £82.00

Accounts Payable balance:     


           Nil

Bank & Cash in hand balances at  25.07.2011 =     £51,278.18

Comprising:

Community Council funds



 £3438.44

Dr Forth’s Bequest fund


          £46,221.38

Cromarty 2007 fund




   £568.36

Play Equipment fund 



 £1050.00


   

13

13.1

13.2 

13.3


Highland Councillor’s  Report

Scottish Water

Craig has been dealing with Scottish Water over the blocked drain plinth at the end of The Vennel. He will chase this up this week.

Pot Holes in Bank Street

Craig has received complaints from Estelle Quick at the Post Office about all the potholes in Bank Street. Temporary repairs have been carried out but Vivienne said this has resulted in problems created by people walking into her house with loose tarmac on their shoes. Craig will report this again.

Dog Poo

Craig is on the dog bin-emptying rota this month. He expressed concern about the amount of dog poo in the town again. Julie will contact Nel Macdonald-Rolfe (Dog Warden) to see if she can do a visit to Cromarty again and to see if she has any other ideas on how to deal with this problem. Anne said that some years ago a letter was sent to all houses in Cromarty signed by the Community Council, the Highland Council and Dr Charley. It highlighted the problems with dog mess and asked everyone to be more vigilant. David will look for this letter and copy to Julie. It was agreed that it might be worthwhile issuing a letter on these lines again. However it was noted that dog owners who don’t pick up are not likely to change their habits.


CF

CF





14

14.1

14.2


Planning

Please Note: The Highland Councillors did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this Agenda item.

34 Gordons Lane Cromarty - Alterations to boundary wall, formation of parking area and installation of replacement windows (Listed Building Consent & Planning Permission) Plans circulated to Councillors. Some concerns expressed over removal of boundary wall, but it will mean that the car will be parked off road, so less congestion problems envisaged.

Victoria House Oswald Lane .




13


Correspondence  - No additional correspondence received.


14
AOB


14.1
Cromarty Ferry

The Ferry was out of action for a couple of days last week due to a broken propeller. A number of complaints were received about the lack of service, and about the lack of information advising that the ferry was not running, although it was mentioned on Moray Firth radio. 

There have also been complaints about the ferry coming towards Cromarty and then not stopping to pick up passengers, this could possibly be when the tide is too low for the ferry to land on the slipway.

It was agreed that the ferry company needs to provide more information about the service, possibly via the radio or Traffic Scotland’s variable message signs on the A9. Julie and Helen will speak to Tom Henderson about this; they will also speak to him about the possibility of raising lower fares for locals using the service.


JP/HE

14.2
New Community Council Constitution

During the month, Vivienne contacted the Councillors to advise them that the new Constitution states that there must be 3 office bearers: - Chair, Treasurer and Secretary. These three posts are specifically mentioned in the Constitution as being able to hold any Title to Property, i.e. the VH Licence Agreement

The Secretary must be a Councillor, and separate from the Minute Secretary, who has no voting rights. Vivienne suggested in her email that Julie’s designation should be changed from Vice Chair to Secretary, the decision was approved by Ronald as Chair and by Julie. Vivienne asked the Councillors present to formally ratify that decision. The Councillors agreed to the change and Julie accepted the role.




14.3
Promoting Cromarty

Vivienne advised the Councillors that the leaflet detailing all the attractions/ accommodation and businesses in Cromarty has been produced and David arranged for copies to be printed. This has been inserted in the Cromarty leaflets. The Councillors thanked the Promoting Cromarty group for their time in producing the leaflet and thanked David for arranging the printing.

Vivienne will contact Kristina about putting the information on Cromarty Live.


VG

14.4
Next Meeting

The next meeting has been rescheduled to Monday 22 August so that Mr Nightingale can attend. The Councillors agreed that a separate slot on the agenda should be given to Mr Nightingale, so that he did not have to sit through the entire meeting. It was suggested that Estelle would go through the minutes of the meetings from the last year to produce a list of topics for discussion. She will circulate this in advance of the meeting.


EE


Julie thanked everyone for attending and for their input. 

Date of Next Meeting

Monday 22 August 2011

at 7.30pm in the Hugh Miller Institute



APPENDIX A

Agenda Item  10 – Victoria Hall Report

1. The draft Licence Agreement is still with the Highland Council following the C&DCC Solicitor Advice being forwarded on 2/7. The HC legal officer dealing with this is currently on leave until 1/8

ACTION – No further action required at present. Licence will be signed by Chair (already approved) once amended Licence Agreement is received from the HC Solicitors.

2. YDO Service Level Agreement still operating monthly. It is now anticipated that our SLA funding will terminate on 31/8/11. 

ACTION – No further action required. Decision to make YDO post redundant already agreed. Redundancy Notice issued in accordance with legislation.

3. Victoria Hall finances remain healthy. However awaited decisions by HC over the termination of SLA funding and Hall management arrangements, post SLA, are delaying our ability to make accurate projections for all areas of Hall Income and Expenditure.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

4. There are currently no outstanding maintenance issues. A thorough inspection with the HC surveyor will be completed once the Licence Agreement is agreed.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

5. In February 2011, the VHMC reported that a draft proposal was being prepared regarding the construction of a tennis court in Victoria Park, with the aid of Dr Forth Bequest funding, and the reconstitution of the Cromarty Badminton and Tennis Clubs. This draft proposal is attached and it has also been circulated to all those Cromarty residents who expressed an interest in getting involved with this project. Responses have been received and a separate report is also being tabled under the Dr Forth Bequest Agenda Item at tonight’s meeting.

ACTION – Information only, no action required. VHMC will await C&DCC decision over Dr Forth Bequest Funding.

6. In 2009, the Cromarty Youth Cafe received £4,000 from the Black Isle Discretionary Ward Fund to finance an Arts Project. This project used the services of John McNaught to work with the young children of the YC, during 2010, to produce murals that would be hung on the outside the Hall, overlooking the Park. This work has now been completed, but before proceeding with printing and erection, it was felt prudent to check if all relevant permissions had been received to go ahead with such a public exhibition. Unfortunately it seems that this was not fully investigated at the time of the funding application and the Highland Council has now confirmed that planning permission is required. The Youth Cafe has decided that, despite what will be a further delay to the project, they wish to proceed and ask that the C&DCC make the necessary planning application. The VHMC has been told that the Black Isle Discretionary Fund would look favourably on an application to cover the planning application costs.

ACTION – C&DCC to agree that a planning application be submitted to the Highland Council. If agreed the VHMC will submit a funding application to the Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund to cover all costs.

Vivienne Griffiths

APPENDIX B

VICTORIA HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

PROPOSAL TO FORM A NEW CROMARTY BADMINTON & TENNIS CLUB

BASED AT VICTORIA HALL/PARK

The Proposal Objective

The proposal is to create a new Cromarty Badminton and Tennis Club to be based at Victoria Hall, if the C&DCC decide to use the Victoria Park as the site for a Dr Forth Bequest backed tennis court. This proposal will be including an important element of professional youth coaching which will help to attract the essential match funding for the tennis court construction.

The Club

The proposal is to take the already existing, but dormant, Cromarty Badminton Club, which was based at Victoria Hall and amalgamate this with a newly reconstituted Cromarty Tennis Club. This Cromarty Badminton and Tennis Club would be able to operate all year round with the Badminton concentrating on the winter and the Tennis on the summer.

The Coaching

An important emphasis of the Club will be to provide professional qualified coaching especially, but not exclusively, for the youth age group. This coaching programme will be supported by the already vibrant Cromarty Youth Cafe.

The Facilities

The Victoria Hall would be used for the Badminton Court and changing facilities for both disciplines. The Victoria Park tennis court would be managed by the Cromarty Badminton and Tennis Club on behalf of the Cromarty & District Community Council.

The Funding

On the basis that the C&DCC agree to site the Dr Forth Bequest funded tennis court in Victoria Park, match funding would be sought to confirm construction. Once completed, the Cromarty Badminton and Tennis Club would have to be self-financing and not dependent on any form of public subsidy.

ACTION REQUIRED

1. C&DCC to agree that the new tennis court is to be sited in Victoria Park

2. VHMC to secure likely sources of match funding

3. New Cromarty Badminton and Tennis Club to be constituted with a Committee

Vivienne Griffiths

– application was deferred after being "recommended for refusal"; a site visit has been arranged 
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